HBF Response to Core Strategy Affordable Housing Policy 

Failure to meet Soundness test 4B ‘ it is inconsistent with national planning policy’ and test 7 ‘the strategies/policies/ allocations fail to represent the most appropriate in all the circumstances, having considered the relevant alternatives, and they are not founded on a robust and credible evidence base’.

· The shortage of affordable housing will not be addressed without greater increase in the provision of housing across the whole spectrum.  Where affordable housing is sought to be subsidised by open market housing, this will not come forward without a substantial increase in the provision of open market housing to accommodate it.  Furthermore, where an excessively high level of affordable housing is sought, as is currently the case in the proposed Core Strategy, this is likely to prevent sites coming forward and thus hamper the provision of both affordable and or open market housing.  

· The affordable housing target is based upon a 2005 Housing Needs Assessment.  It is important to note that such surveys are now changing and the Government is to place increased emphasis on Housing Market Assessments.  It is acknowledged that the Council is currently underway with HMA work, however, the HBF is concerned that until this work is complete the present policy is not founded on a robust and credible evidence base.

· As highlighted in our previous representation, the targets for affordable housing are not reasonable and do not take into account the ability of the development industry to provide affordable housing.  The requirement for 45% of housing provision overall to be affordable does not meet the requirements of Circular 6/98.  The percentage of affordable housing should be negotiated, it is not acceptable for the Council to have a top-down percentage target to be met on each site.  This should be negotiated on a site-by-site basis to reflect local need and site constraints.

It is unreasonable to expect all sites within the urban area to provide 45% affordable housing.  Where affordable housing provision is not suitable (paras. 5.5, 7.1, 8.2 etc) Circular 6/98 is clear that such provision should not be sought elsewhere.  It must be recognised that not all sites are appropriate for the provision of affordable housing. This is made clear by paragraph 10(i) of Circular 6/98, which states that “some sites will be unsuitable for the provision of affordable housing”.  The paragraph goes on to describe those circumstances, including those below the threshold stated and those which the council considers have poor proximity to services or where costs of the specific development negate the viability of the scheme.  Thus if the site is considered unsuitable for on site provision of affordable housing due to poor proximity to facilities etc, the site need make no contribution towards affordable housing provision.  

· The proposed tenure split of 25% social rented and 20% intermediate housing is arbitrary and does not take into account the specific characteristics of each site.  The tenure should be determined in accordance with the need and demand within a locality and not overall across the district.

· The affordable housing element of Strategic Policies 7, 8 & 9 amount to a blanket requirement for affordable housing of 70% or greater.  This is well outside the guidance of Circular 6/98 and should be reduced to a reasonable level.

